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Tom began the meeting at 2:22 p.m., in the absence of a quorum.
FACULTY APPOINTMENTS  Faculty will serve on screening committees for two classified positions: Kristi Ridgeway (for Assistant Project Director) and Eileen O’Brien and Martin Bednarek (for Program Services Coordinator for Career and Matriculation.) 

ANNOUNCEMENTS  Important upcoming events include the Great Teachers Seminar (7/30-8/4), ASCCC Area B meeting (4/7, 10 a.m.-3 p.m. Santa Rosa Junior College), featuring preliminary discussions on resolutions for the ASCCC Spring Plenary (4/27-29, Westin Hotel, Millbrae.)   On campus, a Luncheon/Dialogue on SLOs will take place Tuesday 3/28 12:30-1:30 p.m. in the Staff Dining Room.  An all-campus open forum with State Chancellor Mark Drummond will be held Monday March 20, 3-4 p.m. in 2-141.

Tom included several documents in the information packet: 1) an email he received from VPSS Pat Griffin stating that the district has offered to be a beta testing site for wait list software on Banner.  2) a summary and history of ASCCC recommendations on associate degree English and math requirements;  3) an email from Tom Bauer, District Director of Bookstore Operations, about the Textbook Rental Fund, inviting faculty contributions to help extend the program to CSM. 

Tom negotiated an agreement with Vice Chancellor Harry Joel to include adjunct faculty in this spring’s Museum of Tolerance delegation, after all 15 full-timers on the waiting list declined (some permanently.)  Ruth Carsch (CSM) and Evelyn Posamentier (Cañada) will attend.  
PRESIDENT’S REPORT  The CSM Budget Subcommittee met Mar. 13 to review the district resource allocation model as it pertains to us.  District CFO Kathy Blackwood will attend the Mar. 27 meeting, and Rick will report to us the next day.  At this point, we don’t know enough about our funding from the state to do much.  Jeremy reported a bill in Sacramento proposes a new way to calculate FTES, which could result in a $3.5 million change in our funding.   Rosemary asked how can we plan under those circumstances?  Tom said the state Department of Finance often changes the formula it uses for allotments and especially for equalization.  Rick is involved with the District Committee on Budget and Finance so he can contribute to discussions.  Jeremy remarked our allocation model is clearer than the state’s.  COLA is a mystery, and doesn’t show up in our salaries.  He suggested the District create a one year buffer, a fund allowing the district to offset uncertainties in state funding.  Rosemary responded the buffer makes sense, but the district has to spend what it gets for the current year, and will argue the reserves are for other things.  Other points in discussion: Administrative raises are not linked to collective bargaining agreements, and affect a relatively small number of people.  Faculty with Ph.D.’s can make more than deans on an hourly basis (partly because deans have eleven month contracts while faculty have ten month contracts, and deans reach the top of their salary schedule after only ten years.)  The analysis looks different when actual hours worked, including grading and preps, are included,  
The District Academic Senate (DAS) meeting for 3/13 was postponed until 3/20 since Cañada had an all-campus meeting on their presidential search to find a successor to Rosa Perez.  Tom Mohr is Cañada’s Interim President.  The 3/20 DAS meeting conflicts with our open forum with State Chancellor Mark Drummond.  Jeremy will attend the first hour of the DAS meeting to represent CSM.  DAS will look at progress reports on accreditation from all three campuses, and will hear a report from the District Instructional Technology Council (DITC.)  DAS President Nick Kapp asked for feedback from the college senates on the Mutual Respect Policy.  Information items from DAS include art work on campus, Cañada is the first college with a plan to submit to the Board of Trustees, which has not yet been approved.  The Academic Senate-AFT joint resolution on class size is a new business item, which Tom is postponing to a future meeting.  There have been lots of applications to the Vice Chancellor for Education position; the first review is about now.  Jeremy wondered whether announcing a first review date deters applicants, even though the job is also announced as open until filled.
College Council considered five items at its 3/1 meeting.  1) a budget update. 2) the work of the Strategic Planning Committee, on which Tom sits.  Its primary task is reviewing and updating college goals and action steps.  3) VPI Mike Claire’s report on supplementary instructional equipment money.  $117,000 has been distributed amongst the divisions by the deans and $8000 held in a contingency fund.  The library gets TTIP (Telecommunications and Technology Infrastructure Program) money instead.  The Business Division got about $50,000 through Middle College High School for a new computer lab.  4) The Skyline Shines Awards.  President Shirley Kelly asked whether we want something like that here.  This is a topic for future Governing Council discussion.   5) Academic Senate Goals.  Tom presented them and Shirley suggested we consider using the same format of goals and action steps as the college uses, for the sake of consistency between college and constituencies.  Governing Council members expressed support for the idea, and we will consider it at a future meeting.  Our present list has three categories of goals: essential for the current year, longer-term, and agenda items.  It is built from the previous year’s goals and future agenda items.   
Governing Council discussed faculty computers.  Members said decisions about who pays for cartridges for faculty office printers, now made at the division level, should be uniform across the college.  Grace noted that departments also decide about (and pay for) hot water in the rest rooms.  Student restrooms, and library restrooms, have no hot water.  Carlene said restrooms with hot water are subject to different rules, e.g. ADA requirements that hot water pipes be wrapped.  The Technology Advisory Committee (TAC) will be reconstituted as the driving force on faculty computers, with input from Academic Senate and the Instruction Office.   It will address getting computers to all faculty and dealing with printers and cartridges. Because of the cost of cartridges, there will be no more inkjets, only laser printers.  
CALL TO ORDER  The meeting was called to order at 2:53 p.m. in the presence of a quorum.  The agenda and the minutes of Feb. 28, 2006 were approved.
NEW BUSINESS –  PRESIDENTIAL SEARCH COMMITTEE  Tom reported the committee will need four faculty among its 11 to 13 members.  This is in accordance with management hiring procedures.  Tom said it is important we have reasonable representation of divisions.  At first Tom heard nothing from occupational areas, so he sought out such people.  Tom reported the following faculty had expressed interest in serving: Sandra Stefani Comerford and Rich Castillo (Language Arts), Larry Owens and Joseph Mangan (P.E./Athletics), Andria Haynes and Suzanne Russell (cosmetology), Diana Bennett and Durella Combs (Technology).  The committee must have someone with diversity training, but that person need not be faculty.  Members agreed there should be at most one member from each division.  At Jeremy’s suggestion, members agreed there should be two academic and two non-academic faculty.  Members also felt Math/Science should be represented.

The screening committee for Vice President, Student Services will be selected after the presidential search is well under way.  Harry Joel wants the new president to participate in the selection process.  Pat Griffin will be full-time until August, after which she will stay on to follow the accreditation process.  

After some discussion, MSU to approve Sandra Stefani Comerford, Larry Owens, and Diana Bennett as members of the committee, and to invite Mike Burke to serve.  Timelines for the job announcement and interviews have yet to be determined.  The job announcement must be approved by the committee.   Jeremy noted this is a pivotal time for the district, with an infusion of bond money and new leadership.  Skyline hired a president a few years ago and Cañada is in the search process now.  Shirley and Pat are leaving CSM, and the District will fill the new Vice Chancellor for Education position.
NEW BUSINESS – PROGRAM REVIEW  At our last meeting we discussed how to change our program review draft.  Nothing about program review will change until we approve it.  Kathleen reported deans Susan Estes and Linda Avelar are taking the draft to the deans meeting.  She said she wanted administrators involved in creating the policy, so we wouldn’t have to start over again if they had problems with it.  Tom said VPI Mike Claire is outspoken about relieving faculty from detail work.  To that end, he and John Sewart are providing data to us.  We do have to interpret and apply the data to our programs.  Tom said Kathleen needs feedback from us and from the deans, to put into a revised document.  
Kathleen recapped the Feb. 28 discussion:  Eileen made a good suggestion about putting department and program goals near the beginning, along with SLOs.  We need to discuss Jeremy’s reservations about the SLO portion.  Also, the committee recommended discontinuing comprehensive program review, and is seeking suggestions on how to address things that were part of comprehensive program review.  Tom said what seemed most important among those was providing for more long range planning.  Annual program review deals with the here and now.  We need an element in program review to look more into the future.  Rosemary said we need to look into the future every year.  She said accounting did a comprehensive program review, and it seemed not that big a deal, except for the survey Bruce Maule did.  Maybe not every department needs to do a survey.  Kathleen said the committee thought student surveys should be developed by John Sewart, including a single instrument to be used across the campus.  We could work with him to develop it.  His office would compile data and put in the hands of deans.  Rosemary said faculty would be needed to develop program-specific surveys.  Kathleen suggested having John Sewart administer them.  Jeremy said giving the same survey to every student in every class is not as meaningful as it could be, but does provide a common base.  Kathleen said comprehensive program review also had long range planning, which is now included in program goals.  Comprehensive program review included looking at which course descriptions need to be updated, but perhaps the instruction office should keep track of that and notify deans.  Jeremy said it seems reasonable to stagger those updates.  
Tom asked for thoughts from the group.  Two weeks ago it seemed we needed more time to look at the draft and make decisions.  Now it makes more sense to get comments from ourselves and from the deans, as the basis for another draft.  Kathleen needs our comments and suggestions.  Jeremy said having SLOs in program review seems a good idea.  The tension for him was about the disconnect between the program review model and suggestions by Sandra and others about conducting assessment.  We are not expected to check all SLOs every year.  Make the language fit what we do – select something and focus on it.  Lay out our plan and recommendations, maybe state why we chose to focus on a particular SLO.  This is in the spirit of being engaged and self-reflective.  Kathleen pointed out the SLOs will be public.  Gladys said it seems more manageable for faculty to select one or two SLOs and focus on those.  Members thanked the subcommittee: Kathleen, Gladys, Lilya, Sandra Stefani Comerford, Susan Estes, and Linda Avelar.
OLD BUSINESS – MUTUAL RESPECT POLICY  Tom asked Governing Council to take a position on the proposed district Mutual Respect Policy (MRP) for him to bring to District Shared Governance Council 
(DSGC.)  He distributed the Feb. 6 draft of the MRP, the AFT position statement on it, a rebuttal from DAS president Nick Kapp, and District Rules and Regs 2.09 which apply to DSGC, including a description of consensus levels used in DSGC decision-making.  Tom stated his disagreement with Nick’s position that the policy could go forward even if AFT votes DSGC consensus level e.  DSGC reaches consensus if no member is at level e, (I cannot support the recommendation.)  AFT has dug in its heels and has some valid points.  Rosemary said she is at level e.  On paragraph 3 of the MRP, which authorizes supervisors to refer offenders to counseling and/or training, Rosemary said we can’t legislate good manners.  She can’t believe we need a policy on kindness or niceness.  Eileen said most companies do have such a policy.
Tom reviewed the history.  In 2003 Dean of Special Projects Paula Anderson attended a conference breakout session focused on legal aspects of this policy.  A legal counsel said for their own protection, districts need such a policy in their Rules and Regs.  Paula was charged up and said it was essential.  At that time the Board was unaware of it.  When Paula presented it directly to DSGC, Tom was half way through the first of his three years as president.  Dan Kaplan brought us an article from the Peralta District on their policy and the problems it gave them.  Our policy has gone through several revisions.   The Board of Trustees has said it’s a good idea, but Tom has seen no definitive Board statement on whether they want it.  The District Office is pushing it forward.  Jeremy said some people at DSGC were genuinely sympathetic to the proposal.  Some individuals felt abused by coworkers and others, and felt their situations were not covered by existing harassment policies.  One classified person made specific reference to a situation she knew about (not at CSM) in which a supervisor had dealt disrespectfully with an employee.  Tom said maybe we need a policy with rules for how to deal with this.  So far the MRP drafts don’t really do that.  At the surface level, the question is: do we need a mutual respect policy of some kind?  A deeper question is: does this particular policy as worded actually do that?  Tom said the academic freedom statement was not in the original policy.  It was attached to the MRP a few iterations ago because faculty were concerned about intrusion on academic freedom.  Jeremy asked whether pushing evolution in a biology class would be disrespectful to Christians.  Are comments in class “disciplinarily respectful”?  Kathleen asked how do we capture tone?  Jeremy cited a face-off during class between an instructor and a Christian student.  Other students in the class said they shouldn’t have to deal with that sort of thing.  At least some cases of faculty being treated disrespectfully are covered under sexual harassment.  Jeremy raised this question: if the policy is completely redundant, why be opposed to it?
Jeremy said the policy should be across the board as to interactions.  Tom noted he included District Rules and Regs 2.09, which includes DSGC’s of levels of consensus, to make the point there was a conflict between 2.09 and Nick’s statement.  Nick represents all of us, but is one of four Academic Senate votes on DSGC.  Nick’s statement to Tom is not representative of district faculty, and is a misrepresentation of the consensus policy of shared governance.  Tom wants us to have the most recent history and all the relevant documents. 
Discussion followed on the content of the policy.  Jeremy asked what if someone comes back from Europe a Nazi and teachers Nazism.  We shouldn’t be forced to respect stupid ideas.  Tom said AFT asserts this policy restricts freedom of speech.  ASCCC rep Dima Khudari said she finds the policy vague, and doesn’t understand who it is for – it’s about ideas and points of view.  She asked what steps would create a good working environment.  Tom called that a good question.  He said the MRP is a policy which needs to be linked to a procedure.  We have no procedure that supports this policy.  Part of the procedure would be to decide whether a person has violated the policy.  Gladys said we already have procedures for out-of-line behavior.  Jeremy said we have a harassment policy, but not all cases of disrespect are harassment.  Dima asked how we would educate people on disrespect, as called for in the policy.  Eileen asked about problems between faculty.  She has known of staff members who were disrespectful to each other in front of students.  Carlene asked whether there is a budget for implementing the policy.  Tom would be more comfortable if cases went to a group of faculty acting as overseers.  Faculty know what is appropriate in the classroom.  Gladys asked whether we still have an ombudsman.  In the past, students with grievances against faculty went to Student Services, often the special programs and services person.  
Members worked on a resolution for Tom to take to DSGC.  Jeremy said we’re between DSGC consensus levels d (I do not agree but I do not choose to block) and e (I cannot support.)  He said he was sensitive to the spirit of the MRP but doesn’t like the implementation, and isn’t sure he wants such a policy.  He said Harry Joel’s position is to get a procedure after we have the policy.  The devil’s in the procedure.  Tom said we need to develop procedure and policy simultaneously so they work together.  Members said they cannot support the MRP in its present form, but perhaps could if procedure were developed at same time as policy.  Jeremy suggested “to help alleviate faculty concern we are voting DSGC consensus level 2.09.4.e, that we cannot support the recommendation at this time. until a time when we can actually see the procedural process that would be the implementation of the policy.  We are unable to evaluate the policy independent of the procedures for its implementation.”  He cited a procedure at another institution that allowed informal discussion to resolve the problem.  Students used the procedure.  Here, very few students file sexual harassment grievances.  Members objected “to help alleviate faculty concern” seems too much like “to make faculty feel good.”  Kathleen suggested “we are committed to creating a campus where mutual respect exists, however …”  MSU (Ball/Khudari):

While committed to fostering an environment of respect, we are voting District Shared Governance Council consensus level e (District Rules and Regs 2.09.4) that we cannot support the recommendation at this time.  We are unable to evaluate the policy independent of the procedures for its implementation.  
ADJOURNMENT  The meeting was adjourned at 4:04 p.m.  The next meeting will be Mar. 28, 2006.





















